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Call to Order

Pledge of Allegiance

Roll Call

A - SUBMITTAL OF REQUESTS FOR FUTURE ITEMS
Individuals who have appropriate items for City Council consideration should complete the Request for Future 
Agenda Items form located at the Information Booth. If the issue can be handled administratively without Council 
action, notification will be provided. If the item is scheduled for a meeting or study session, notification of the date 
will be given.

B - RESERVE TIME TO SPEAK ON AGENDA ITEMS
This is an opportunity for individuals wishing to provide input on any of tonight's agenda items to reserve time to 
speak. Please come forward, state your name and address, and the Agenda topic on which you will be speaking.
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Item -1
Recognition of Grand Island Northwest Volleyball Team for Class 
B State Championship
The Mayor and City Council will recognize the Northwest Volleyball Team for their State 
Championship in Class B Volleyball. Congratulations team and coaches.
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Certificate of Appreciation 
 
 

Awarded to: 
 

Northwest High School 
Girls Volleyball Team 

 

For capturing the Class “B” State Volleyball Championship. 
Congratulations on your successful season. 

 
 
 
                 
          Mayor, Jay Vavricek                    RaNae Edwards, City Clerk  



Item -2
Update on the Heartland Events Center Campaign
Philip Geissal, Resident Director of Fund Raising for the Heartland Events Center Campaign 
will give the Mayor and Council an update on the Heartland Events Center campaign.
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Item -3
Discussion Concerning Residency Requirements for Members of 
Municipal Boards
It has recently come to the attention of City Officials that there is a member of the Library 
Board and a member of the Community Development Advisory Board that lives outside of the 
city limits.  The membership requirements for these two boards are being brought up for 
discussion in conjunction with the CRA Board membership that was recently addressed by 
the City Council at its November 18th meeting.

Grand Island City Code Section 19-3 requires  that the Mayor appoint a seven member 
Library Board. The members are to be chosen from "the Citizens at large".  I believe that 
this ordinance implies that membership is restricted to residents of the City; however this 
language is somewhat ambiguous.

Grand Island City code section 2-61 requires the appointment of a Community Development 
Advisory Committee.  Six of the members are to be "representatives of the citizens of Grand 
Island" and a seventh member is to be a member of the City Council.  The wording on this 
ordinance implies that its members are to be residents of the City: however, there is also 
ambiguity with the way this ordinance is worded as well.

The language in these ordinances is being brought up for discussion at this time to determine 
if the Council is interested in making revisions to each ordinance that would clarify whether 
membership on these municipal boards is to be restricted to residents of the City of Grand 
Island

Tuesday, November 25, 2003
Study Session

City of Grand Island

Staff Contact: Doug Walker

City of Grand Island City Council



 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 
The Community Development Advisory Board shall monitor all existing and potential 
community development programs and projects and make recommendations on all 
existing and potential community development programs, projects, and procedures. This 
committee is comprised of seven members, six of whom are citizen representatives and 
the seventh who is a non-voting member of the City Council. Citizen appointments are 
for a 3-year term. Council liaison appointments are for a 1-year term. Appointments are 
made by the Mayor with confirmation by the City Council. Meetings are held the 1st 
Thursday of every month at noon in the Fire Conference Room in City Hall. 
 

Cindy Bennett  07/01/01 - 07/31/2004 
Bob Lowenstein 07/01/01– 07/31/2004 
Ben Murphy  07/09/02 - 07/2005 
Dave Soto  07/09/02 - 07/2005 
Jacalyn Ayoub 07/01/03 – 06/30/06 
Roy Anderson  07/01/03 – 06/30/06 
 

Councilmember Pielstick – Non-Voting Member 12/17/02 - 12/2003 
 
 
 
 
(City Administrator) 
 
 



 
LIBRARY BOARD 
 
The Library Board consists of seven members, appointed by the Mayor and confirmed by 
the City Council. Members are to be chosen from citizens at large. The Mayor and 
Councilmembers cannot serve as members of the Library Board. Terms are 4-years, and 
no more than two consecutive terms. The Board shall have the power to make and adopt 
bylaws, rules, and regulations for the guidance and government of the library, subject to 
the supervision and control of the City Council.  
 

Michael J. Horn    07/01/00 – 06/30/2004 
Joe Cook      07/01/00 – 06/30/2004 
Luris Calero     03/01/02 – 06/30/2004 
Jerry Bryant     07/01/96 – 06/30/2006 
Michael Kneale    07/01/02 – 06/30/2006 
Sister Mary Frances A. Havel   12/09/02 – 06/30/2006 
Mary A. Ingram    12/09/02 – 06/30/2006 
 
Council Liaison Scott Walker  12/17/02 – 12/31/2003 

 
 
 

(Steve Fosselman) 
 



Item -4
Discussion Regarding Traffic Safety on Second Street from Grant 
Street to Greenwich Avenue
The Nebraska Department of Roads (NDOR) has had a widening project on the board for 
this section of Second Street (US Highway 30) since the 1970's.  The project is currently 
scheduled for construction in 2007.  

The Transportation and Safety Sub-Committees of the Comprehensive Plan Update 
Committee both listed traffic safety on Second Street as one of their concerns.  

Staff will present details regarding accident history on this segment of roadway, measures 
that have been used to improve safety, suggestions to improve safety for the next few years till 
the roadway is re-built, and safety features that will be included in the NDOR's project.
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Item -5
Discussion Concerning the Library Expansion
Library Board president Joe Cook and Library Director Steve Fosselman will be presenting 
an annual Future Community Library Requirements update at this study session.  This 
report will cover past planning and community studies for an expanded facility in effect since 
1997; descriptions of past and present uses of the current facility as well as future needs that 
can be addressed through a planned expansion; and broad planning considerations 
necessary at this time to move this project ahead.
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Public Library 
INTEROFFICE 

MEMORANDUM 
 

 

 Working Together for a 
 Better Tomorrow.  Today. 
 

DATE: November 21, 2003   
 
TO:  Mayor, City Council, City Administrator 
 
FROM: Grand Island Public Library Board of Trustees 
 
RE:  Future Community Library Requirements 
 
In the past we have provided periodic reports to the Mayor, City Council and City Administrator on our 
building plans in anticipation of an expansion project.  The following update is provided for the city’s 
planning purposes, and serves as an outline for our presentation at your November 25, 2003 Council Study 
Session.  Additional updates will follow as necessary to keep you as aware as possible of the library’s 
building needs.  
 
This report is divided into two sections, one to indicate past planning efforts and the other section to 
describe the Library Board’s current planning decisions in light of changing conditions.  
 
I. Past Planning 
 
Even before building expansion planning ever materialized, the Library was continually working on 
improving its programs, services and materials.   As a result, through continued City budget support, a very 
dedicated staff and greatly appreciative public, various dramatic increases have been seen in our services 
since 1990-1991. 1 
 
The idea of a building expansion has been in the planning stages since 1997, when the Library Board 
convened a citizen committee to make major changes to its Strategic Plan in conjunction with the Heartland 
Vision Process.  Through both planning initiatives, improvements in services and additional space for our 
Library were identified as future community needs, and this document was presented to the City Council. 
 
Annual Library strategic plans since 1997 have concentrated on this planning need, with major progress in 
1999 and 2000 in a variety of planning studies: 
 
1) Midwest Survey and Research – This firm conducted a community survey of library use and future 
library needs.  This report was shared with the City Council in February 2000.  Of greatest importance to 
us in planning for the future were findings that additional emphasis on various services was deemed 
important to Hall County residents.  2 

2) Economic Development Corporation’s Community Sales Tax Survey – In February 2000 these findings 
were also released to the City Council, in which expanding the Library received the second highest 
favorable rating among city government projects (behind Police services).  



3) Library Space Needs and Alternatives Study - Consulting Librarian David R. Smith was commissioned 
to produce this report.  Mr. Smith benefited greatly from the Midwest Survey and Research report of 
future service needs as well as focus group research, and his resulting report more specifically identified 
the areas of expansion needed and was presented to the City Council in March 2000.   Basically, the report 
specified an expansion of 20,000 square feet immediately (45,000 square foot total).  3 

4) RDG Joint City-County Long Range Facilities Study – this report was done at the same time and 
included the Library.  Their June 2000 square footage analysis concluded that to meet future public service 
and staffing needs, our facility required 48,288 square feet in 2000 and 48,978 square feet by 2005.  

5) Feasibility Committee/Architect – a citizen committee was formed by the Library Board soon after the 
publication of the Smith report.  Its charge was to determine if expansion to our current facility was 
possible and to participate in the selection of an architect to conduct a Phase I study of that feasibility.  As 
a result, Clark Enersen Partners was approved by the City Council in September 2000 and our initial 
expansion/remodel plan was presented at a Council meeting in February 2001. 
 
Subsequent City Council goal setting sessions and Capital Projects schedules have slated this project for 
2006-2007, which necessitated a short-term renovation in 2001 – 2002 to create a computer lab and study 
room in the Reference Section, improve our meeting room capabilities, and various minor improvements to 
make the best use of current library facilities.   
 
At this time last year, an update to the Mayor, Council and City Administrator noted that by 2006 – 2007 
about seven years will have gone by since the Smith study, and that the Library Board would be re-
examining its findings in order to provide the public with the best possible facilities and services for our 
community.   Board meetings since then have provided the basis for the rest of this report, and Library 
Director Steve Fosselman has prepared a Powerpoint presentation for the November 25th Study Session, 
showing past and present uses of the current facility as well as the library's future needs in an expanded 
facility. 
 
II. Current Planning Decisions  
 
1) One Time Expansion to 50,000 square feet - With the passage of time, it is our recommendation that 
instead of expanding twice, once to 45,000 square feet and then to 54,000 square feet by 2020 (as indicated 
in the David Smith report), we expand only once in 2006 – 2007 to 50,000 square feet.  This would provide 
a core service facility that should be sufficient to meet our needs for at least 20 years. 
 
An expansion beyond our original 45,000 square feet estimate was indicated also in the 2000 RDG City-
County Long Range Facilities Study of our facility conducted in June 2000.   A 50,000 square foot facility in 
2006 –2007 is in line with these findings as well as all of our strategic planning to date to provide the 
community with an adequately designed core services facility. 
 
It is important to note that to accommodate the additional square footage for the building as well as the 
extra required parking spaces, the original 1 ½ block space designed for our project in 2000 will no longer 
be feasible for our needs, and we are studying how best to solve this problem and still maintain our current 
location. 

2) Safety Considerations - Previous planning efforts didn’t fully explore how to make an expansion of our 
current facility as safe as possible given the traffic and accident increases in this area over the past few 
years.  At this time, the following safety considerations that are based on the Regional Planning 
Commission’s 2003 Comprehensive Land Use Plan (Public Safety/Public Facilities/Utilities Subcommittee) 
need to be placed into our overall planning: 

• Second Street widening to accommodate a turning lane, already being planned by Public Works 



• Pedestrian crossing at Second and Lincoln Streets, also being planned 

• Closure of Washington Street to protect our patrons walking back and forth between the parking 
lot and the library  

• Third Street widening to accommodate a turning lane.  Patrons have experienced long waits and 
safety concerns entering and exiting our Third Street parking lot entrance. 

• For the safety of our patrons, expansion beyond the 1 ½ blocks originally designed for our 
project will permit more landscaping to act as a buffer in this increasingly busy section of Grand 
Island.  

3) Branch Library Facility - Demographic trends for this community have changed with the release of the 
2000 census figures.  It is important that we move the subject of a future branch facility off of the pages of 
the consultant’s study into our strategic planning for the future, in order to determine the feasibility of 
obtaining a small branch library in Northwest Grand Island, possibly in conjunction with the School District 
of Grand Island. 

4) Cost Projections - Whether an additional 5,000 square feet is designed or not, it has been necessary to 
update our original cost estimates.  Our architect, Clark Enersen Partners, had originally estimated our 
costs (assuming a Summer 2001 bidding process) at $5,045,000 for a 20,000 square foot expansion or 
$7,040,000 for a new 45,000 square foot building.  Last year at this time our architect supplied us with a 
new cost estimate totaling $7,300,000 which is now reflected in the City’s Capital Projects budget for 2006-
2007.  4 

5) Funding Considerations - The following has been informally discussed by the Mayor, Council, City 
Administrator, and Library Board, but it is important at this time to more formally set a direction for funding 
in order to accomplish this project: 
 

• Federal, state and private foundation grants available for library renovation projects – this is a 
necessary component that should never be overlooked but isn’t expected to be a major part of 
this project. 

• Fundraising efforts by the Grand Island Public Library Foundation, Inc. – again, a necessary 
component, especially in library circles, but again, not expected to be a major part of this project. 

• Allocation of City funding sources – This is still expected to be the most substantial means of 
completing this project. 



Appendix – Future Community Library Requirements Report – November 21, 2003 

1 Various increases in services since 1990-1991: 
 

• Checkouts – 74% 
• Patrons Visiting Library – 79% 
• Reference Questions – 423% 
• Hours of Service – 22% 
• Summer Reading Program Participants – 134% 
 

 

• Library Programs – 332% 
• Holds Placed – 847%  
• Meeting Room Use – 204% 
• Bookmobile Stops – 196%  
 

2 From Midwest Marketing and Research Community Study of Library: 
 

• Helping children and youth develop an interest in reading and learning. 
• Helping people learn to read who cannot read. 
• Providing library assistance and information services in a timely manner. 
• Providing research assistance for students. 
• Providing preschool reading programs. 
• Training people to access information using new technology. 
• Providing at-home reading services for senior citizens and people who are homebound. 
• The Bookmobile. 
• Providing effective parenting information and programs. 

 
3 From Smith Report: 
 

• The existing building was very well planned and designed which has prevented the space and functional problems 
from emerging sooner.  Many resources and services, such as computers, were not on the library’s horizon in the 
1970’s. 

• There is some congestion in the building, including at service desks, in public seating and in some shelving ranges.  
Staff work areas are also particularly deficient in size and adequacy. 

• Under current building conditions, the library is becoming less able to provide an adequate level of service now and 
in the future or to implement completely new services and technology. 

• The current library is inadequate in overall size to serve current population needs.   Some services and functional 
areas have already been severely compressed in attempts to maintain levels of service and usage.  An expanded or 
new facility must have adequate size both to allow “decompression” of these areas and to provide space over at 
least a 20 year period for natural growth of services and for changing needs. 

• The Grand Island Public Library is highly regarded by the general population due to the quality of library services 
which is being provided even with the growing limitations of the building. 

• That the desirable minimum library square foot objective be established at 45,000 square feet based on the initial 
library space needs assessment and the anticipated library service area population. 

• That the present library be expanded by 20,000 square feet or replaced with a single, centrally located library of 
45,000 with on-site parking available for at least 135 cards. 

• The expanded or new library should be further expandable by at least 9,000 square feet (20%) with eventual parking 
for at least 162 cars. 

• Any branch library development should not be considered until a larger library has been provided and then not 
before 2020. 

 
4 New Cost Projections by Clark Enersen Partners  (2002): 
 

• Based upon a 4% inflation increase, per year, with an additional 5,000 SF (for a total facility of 50,000 SF) built in 
2006-2007, the total project cost would be around $7,000,000.  This assumes that the affected site area is 
approximately the same size and utility improvements outside of the building would be in addition to this amount.  
Also, it would not include site acquisition costs.   

• That cost would compare to a total project cost of approximately $9,500,000 for a new facility of 50,000 square feet.  
Also, for comparison, if the additional 5,000 square feet were not added, the total project cost of the addition and 
remodeling of the existing facility would be approximately $6,100,000. 

 


